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Safety of non‑anesthesia provider administered propofol 
sedation in endoscopic procedures: A cautionary note
Sir,
We have read with interest the meta-analysis by Gouda 
et  al. dealing with the safety of  non‑anesthesia provider 
administered propofol sedation in non‑advanced 
gastrointestinal endoscopic procedures. [1] Because 
gastroenterologists may read the mentioned meta‑analysis 
and, in their daily practice, may routinely suggest sedation 
and anesthesia from non‑anesthesiologist anesthesia 
providers for their patients, we would like to comment on 
some of  the issues elucidated by this report.

First of  all, major challenges regarding nonoperating 
room anesthesia (NORA) include those related to patient 
health status, procedure type, and equipment competence. 
Whether the procedures performed by NORA are simple 
or not, each patient should be prepared in accordance with 
general anesthetic rules since sedation can be converted 
to general anesthesia at any time during the procedure. 
In addition, consultations between anesthesiologist and 
proceduralist must include all potential emergent events 
and adverse outcomes. Physicians who are unfamiliar with 
NORA may underestimate the fact that patients undergoing 
procedures involving new and advanced technological 
equipment are at higher risk. Those patients include not 
only young and adult ones, bit also pediatric and geriatric 
patients, and medically challenging patients who are too 
weak for surgical management but are able to obtain some 
benefit from such procedures. Cooper et al. reported that 
inadequate experience or familiarity with equipment/
monitoring, poor communication with the team, and 
carelessness and fatigue of  the anesthesia practitioner 
may contribute to developing unwanted complications 
of  NORA, ranging from mild problems to death.[2] In 
addition, Youn et  al. assesed that all medical personnel, 
including anesthesiologists, require special training about 
the anesthesia practice outside the operating room, to 
improve patient outcomes and reduce adverse events.[3]

We think that another important point on NORA may 
be the potential legal problems. Abenstein and Warner 

reported that complication rates did not increase, but 
the rate of  death and failure‑to‑rescue were greater when 
care was not directed by anesthesiologists, demonstrating 
that 30‑day morbidity and mortality were lower when 
anesthesiologists directed anesthesia care.[4]

Since procedural sedation is almost always performed by 
using propofol that can be associated with serious side‑effects, 
the routine use of  this drug by non‑anaesthesiologists was 
not approved by major anesthesia societies including the 
American Society of  Anesthesiologists (ASA) and many 
members of  European Society of  Anaesthesiology (ESA).[5]

As a result, NORA carries many challenges for patient 
safety and should be performed only by those trained in 
the administration of  general anesthesia.
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